Carver Public Schools

School Committee Meeting

Monday, January 13, 2014
Minutes

Committee Members Present:
Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi

Lance Kennedy

Paula Kibbe

James O’Brien

Barry Struski

Administrative Leadership Team:
Elizabeth Sorrell, Superintendent of Schools

Patrick Meagher, Asst. Superintendent of Schools

Meredith Cargill, Director of Curriculum, Instruction & Technology

7:00 P.M.    Lance Kennedy opened the meeting with the Pledge of Allegiance.
I.   Comments from the General Public: None.
II.   Comments from the EAPC:  Donna Ramsay, President of over 1270 members, reported at a recent meeting she attended there was some low morale for the number of tasks on educators plates including numerous unfunded mandates.  She thanked all the faculty and administrators in Carver for the extraordinary job they do with all the tasks required.
III.   Update from Student Advisory and Captains Council: Gigi Tracey and Tristan Marshall reported on past and future events of the student council.  On January 8, the 3rd Annual Half Day Stay and Play event was held with 106 elementary students participating and 20 student council members.  Future events:  A volleyball tournament in partnership with Captains Council will be held January 21st.  This will be a co-ed student vs. faculty game.  With mid-year exams scheduled for January 21-24, a Stress Free Week of events has been planned including hot chocolate day, PJ day with raffles, Spread the Word to End the Word campaign and January 26 is the Special Olympics Polar Plunge.  
Captains Council:  Zachary Bender and Thomas Contos shared the winter sports schedule.  They announced Carver won the basketball holiday tournament for the third consecutive year. Girls basketball won their consolation game.  Aidan McGrath on wrestling team just earned his 100th win.  Booster club is hosting a Bingo Night on 1/16.  
IV. Approval of Minutes: James O’Brien made a motion to approve December 9, 2013 regular session minutes. Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi seconded the motion. Paula Kibbe abstained.  Approved unanimously.
V.  Communications:  
1. Comments on Common Core:  Mr. Duggan, local resident, sent the Committee some details about the Common Core information session on Jan. 9th.   
2. Enrollment: As of January 1, total enrollment is 1721. CES has increased from October 1 839 to 843 and MHS has decreased from 883 to 878.

3. NEASC-Special Progress Report:  Scott Knief reported some improvements that have been made since the NEASC visit including the library media center has additional staffing (aide), school wide rubrics and common assessments have been integrated, the facility was studied over the summer and recommendations made and guidance concerns regarding staffing are being investigated.  Technology updates were recommended and much effort and time has been placed in this area including new i-pads and intranet system.
VI. Reports from the Superintendent:  

Standard I – Instructional Leadership

A. Dual Enrollment Project Report:  Madison Walker, Mike Ellis, Arianna Rowell, Andrew Showan, Joshua Mallon and Cole Harrington are the MHS students who participated in Dual Enrollment by taking a course in the fall.  They thanked the superintendent, the school committee and administration for arranging for the course to be provided at the MHS instructed by Cape Cod Community College and financed through a grant from A.D. Makepeace.  The students earn high school and college credit at the same time.  They are encouraging other students to take advantage of this program and to register for a course in the Spring. 
B. National Merit Commended Scholars:  Two Carver students have qualified as National Merit Scholars. Katherine Hildebrandt and Andrew Foster were introduced to the committee. To qualify, students need to score in the top 3% of national test takers.  Committee members congratulated the students on their accomplishment and they will receive certificates at Convocation ceremony. 
Standard II – Management and Operations

1. Letter of Retirement: Patrick Meagher, Asst. Superintendent of Business and Finance has tendered his letter of retirement. He will leave the district as of June 30, 2013.  He thanked the committee and community for many years of memorable service in his position.  A search committee will be formed to fill the position.

2. New Hire:  Amy Piekarski, Speech Language Pathologist.
3: Retirements: Steve Coville and Heikki Fager, Custodians; and Sandra Silvia, Bus
    Driver will all retire during the month of January.  The committee thanked them for
    their service to the district. 





                  

A.  MSBA Statement of Interest
Carver will be on the MSBA Agenda for Jan. 29, 2014 Board meeting.  Today, Ms. Sorrell, Mr. Meagher and new town administrator Mr. Milanoski traveled to MSBA offices for updates.  Carver will attend the 29th meeting to be invited into Eligibility period.  At this point, MSBA will come up with a number for Carver to come up with to finance the plan.  There are two prongs to this:  to have completed schematic design and the Town Study committee has been looking at an alternate site so there may be a need for a feasibility study for a one site for all school building proposal. We will probably have to go to the town for funds to do a feasibility study for the MHS site.  The meeting went well and MSBA is glad to welcome Carver back and interested in Carver to get into the “pipeline”.  Since we first applied to MSBA in 2007, we have moved to the top 3 of 4 most urgent/needy schools in the state.
B.  Budget Presentations:
1. Athletics: Mike Schultz presented his level service budget – no growth in personnel or programs.  The FY 15 requested budget is $86,705.  The athletic department manages 3 revolving accounts: intramurals, user fees, and gate receipts.  Cost centers to determine the budget are: driver’s salaries, officials, insurance, coaches training, office/field supplies, medical, uniform replacement, additional equipment and dues and membership. Level II requests are additional equipment (stadium goal posts, field hockey goals, and basketball backboards) and renovation of trainer’s room.  Also capital improvement requests are:  high school gym floor, track renovation and new press box.
3. Technology: This budget was presented by Meredith Cargill as a level service budget. Budget cost centers are: equipment supplies/maintenance, repairs and maintenance, contracted services and general supplies.  Level II requests are: virtual desktop, upgrade antiquated servers, imagine of servers and cloud storage and backup.  James O’Brien asked about our need to be at or above the curve with technology but how can we cover this cost and with the cost how can districts be ready for PARCC testing. The Superintendent stated federal E-rate reimbursement is expanded the fundability of E-rate which may help us continue to fund our infrastructure. Also we hope to go back to the town for another warrant article to finish the technology work started this year.

3. 2014 Grants Received & 2015 Grants Projected:  Liz Sorrell presented grant information by type including entitlement grants: Title I, Title IIA, Academic Support, and Quality Full Day Kindergarten Special Ed grants are PL94-142, Early Childhood and Sped Improvement. Private grants have been received from A.D. Makepeace and Goldman Sachs. Grant grand total is $790,813.00.

4. Capital Outlay Budget 2015: Capital outlay requests were presented by Patrick Meagher and Dave Siedentopf, Director of Facilities.  This plan is presented to School Committee before being sent to the Capital Outlay Committee. Requests by School Campus (High, Middle, Elementary and Primary plus Central Office), Transportation, Cafeteria and Technology are included. From audits of our facilities, needs have been prioritized, however, some of these projects have been brought forward from previous years and the demand for the project/repair becomes more severe.  Getting the community brought up to date on these projects may need using social media to promote the capital outlay plan/needs. The Superintendent said even the possibility of using a “Facebook” page.  The suggestion to bundle some of the projects was made.
5. Building Updates: Dave reported new security doors are in at MHS and the soft wear for ID badges is being processed.  At mid-January, heating at the buildings are okay. 

       
          
Standard IV – Professional Cultural Goal 4:  

A. Coordinated Program Review Update: Karen Teichert, Director of Special Education explained the process of the upcoming state coordinated program review.  This is a 6 year cycle to assess our district’s compliance with state and federal regulations related to Civil Rights, Special Education and English Language Education.  A self-assessment is submitted followed by on-site visits with key administrators, other appropriate staff and Special Education PAC representatives.  After interviews on-site, a final report will be generated with ratings of: commendable, implemented, implementation in progress.  Once these findings are sent to our district, if any criteria is rated partially or not implemented, then the district must propose corrective action and resubmit to the Department of Elementary and Secondary Education. 

B. January Professional Development Day for Teachers: On Friday, January 17, faculty will have a teacher choice day.  They submit their proposal to the Professional Development Committee for review.  Some district offerings are:  Asperger’s and Autism, Positive Behavioral supports and Intervention, I’ve Got the Power, i-pads for higher order thinking, small group differentiation in math, common assessments and math assessments, and site visits with other schools and programs.  All teacher proposals need to be linked with their Smart Goals for the year. 
VII     Recommendations from Superintendent

A. Request to move the April School Committee Meeting from April 14 to April 7.  The Superintendent asked the committee to consider moving the meeting the April meeting from April 14 to April 7. Gina Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi made a motion to approve the date change. Barry Struski seconded the motion.  Approved - All in favor.  
B. Request to Recycle from Technology Department– computers, monitors, projectors, fax machine, etc. that have passed adequate use were listed and the technology department has asked for permission to retire/recycle this equipment.  Gina Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi made a motion to approve recycle request Paula Kibbe seconded the motion.  No discussion, all in favor. 
C. MIAA Risk Management Grant Approval: A grant received for $10, 000 from MIAA to help fund visitor management system at entrances to all 3 school buildings required committee approval.   Gina Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi made a motion to accept the grant, Paula Kibbe second. No discussion. Approved unanimously.
VII.   Reports from School Committee: Paula Kibbe inquired about Health Aide position at the Elementary School.  Superintendent said it is a personnel issue and she would speak to the topic separately.  James O’Brien hopes the community remains interested and involved as we move forward with the MSBA.  Barry Struski thanked Patrick Meagher for the calm he brought to the position of Business Manager and he how he has enjoyed working with Patrick during their years together.  Lance said Patrick brings tremendous expertise to his position along with his connections in the state, it has been very positive for Carver.  Girls Basketball team is having a pack the gym on January 31st which is Senior Lock-In night. 
Motion to adjourn by Gina Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi, second by Barry Struski. Approved unanimously.  Meeting adjourned at 9:27 p.m. 
Respectfully submitted:  Annmarie G. Metrano, Recording Secretary
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